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PARISH COUNCIL




MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL PARISH MEETING HELD ON MONDAY 16th APRIL 2018
AT THE RECREATION CLUB, CADDINGTON

Parish Council Chairman, Mark Russell, Chaired the meeting. Present: Ward Councillor K Collins and 30 members of public, Clerk.
1. MINUTES OF THE LAST ANNUAL PARISH MEETING  - It was RESOLVED that the minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting held on 10th April 2017 were an accurate record and were signed by the Chairman.
2. REPORT FROM THE CADDINGTON PARISH COUNCIL CHAIRMAN 

Welcome to members of the public and thank you for attending.  Special thank you to all the local groups for all your work locally.
We are about to update our play equipment in parks.

We will soon have the Memorial stone to John Collings-Wells placed on the Green on a suitable stand.

We are constantly keeping an eye on the progress regarding the development at Heathfield, and parish council will be fully supporting the Heathfield Centre’s replacement community facility there.

3. FINANCIAL REPORT 2017/18
	Periodic Balance 31.03.17
	
	

	Balance at 31.03.17 b/fwd
	
	 £90,878.69 

	Plus income to date
	
	 £115,067.66 

	Subtotal
	
	 £205,946.35 

	Less payments to date
	
	 £84,032.07 

	CLOSING FUNDS BALANCE
	
	 £121,914.28 

	
	
	

	Represented by balance at
	
	

	Current Account
	
	 £72,479.01 

	Tracker Account
	
	 £50,777.04 

	Subtotal
	
	 £123,256.05 

	less unpresented cheques
	
	 £1,341.77 

	CLOSING BALANCE
	
	 £121,914.28 

	
	
	

	DIFFERENCE
	
	 £0.00 

	
	
	

	Unpresented cheques
	
	

	105980
	Village Garden Services
	 £517.15 

	105981
	Village Garden Services
	 £608.62 

	105982
	Village Garden Services
	 £216.00 


Council have earmarked £25k (which includes grants from Lottery and Angus Brewer Trust) to revamp the play area in Elm Avenue park – work to be done in next few weeks.

Also, have earmarked £5k approx. for a new CCTV system and £6k approx.. for new Christmas Lights.

4. NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN STEERING GROUP

Cllr Collins reported that the report has been submitted and is under analysis. The Inspector held an open inspection last month, resulting in a few minor additions and alterations to the plan. When it is formally approved it will go to a referendum. One of the major policies is the development of the Heathfield Site.
5. REPORT FROM CENTRAL BEDFORDSHIRE COUNCIL 

Cllr Collins reported that the Local Plan has been halted slightly by various factors, and Government had extended deadlines to Local Plans. The development West of Luton near to the villages of Caddington and Slip End had been removed form the plan, but is still an area that Luton might want to build. It was noted they wish to also expand the airport, in which case the likelihood would be that they could not do that and have housing there, directly under the flight-path.
It is great to hear positive reports from the local groups. 
Caddington Woods has 80 dwellings occupied. Community trust established to look after the site and fund bus service. Fare between Caddington Woods and the village will be free to encourage use.

Traffic calming due to rural match funding – Mancroft Rd scheme, (following previous years Dunstable Rd scheme) has now gone in. CBC also looking at Dunstable Rd between Mancroft and Manor Rd for future traffic calming.

Some success with fly tipping prosecutions this year, including one crushed vehicle.
6. REPORT FROM CENTRAL BEDFORDSHIRE POLICE 

2 PCSO’s were in attendance and highlighted the last years crime figures compared to this.
In previous year there were 25 burglaries, this year 31. There is a trend of more burglaries throughout the area this year.

Last year there were 119 traffic incidents/crimes , this year 107

Last year there were 20 wildlife crimes (lamping, hare coursing etc, this year 19.

The team has been straengthened throughout the year with more PCSOs and it is hoped this will help greatly to tackle crimes in the area. 

7. REPORTS FROM VILLAGE ORGANISATIONS

Caddington Care 

·  We have since the last Annual Parish meeting had a good year.

· Currently have 85 volunteers. In last few months we have been joined by 9 new volunteers with three more in the pipeline. We are fortunate that we do not have difficulty recruiting new people. Inevitably people have had to leave us or change their activities

· Our Corporate colours are yellow and black, used on our publicity, banners etc. We have recently had 2.000 updated leaflets reprinted.

· The phone line is our front line and we are continually indebted to the people who man it. 

· The Monday Chat and coffee and the Men’s Group are regular dates in many peoples diary. These sessions provide opportunities to make arrangements for other activities. (e.g. village events, holidays)

· Seated exercise classes run twice weekly. Shame that we couldn’t take advantage of training for extra leaders. Grateful for 4 volunteers who provide the sessions which are much enjoyed.

· Next walking group is Wed, this week, starting from Ivinghoe Beacon Carpark. Part of the monthly programme.

· Around two years ago, asked by Jo Haynes ( Manor Ct) to help out with a mother and son who was her carer. She was so insecure that he was unable to leave the house without her. We provided two volunteers who got to know the lady and the son took the opportunity of their visit to go out. She gradually gained confidence and the son now goes to work fulltime and his mother goes to daycare which she enjoys. The son was very grateful for our help.  This is one example of befriending arrangents that we set up.

· Our Safeguarding Policy is in place and we have held two training sessions where there was valuable discussion. The policy will be disseminated to volunteers
· Trips and visits. Grateful to Youth Club for £900 from Santa float. Last year we ran a trip to Hitchin/ Jordan’s Mill, a Canal trip and a summer party in August. Christmas Singalong 

· This year have booked trip to Twist and Shout at Wicksteed. Very popular 85 booked. Subsidised thanks to Youth Club. Recent visit to Wardown House Museum. Plan for summer party.

· We support village activities such as the Village Show, Remembrance Day, Christmas Tree Festival and plan to have a contribution in the Royal Wedding Festival in All Saints

· Last September we were very proud to receive the Parish Council award for Village Organisation of the Year.

· In last three years have not needed to apply to PC for grant. Thanks to generosity of clients, relatives, Co-op, Town and Country, Nice Baps and the Youth Club. Many of our activities cover their costs.

· However it is always good to know we have PC support should we need it.

· Have good relations with Doctors Surgery and pharmacy

· Well supported by Beds RCC. Have regular Southern Network meetings at Heathfield, coordinated by Simon Patterson (Slip End)

· On average we do approx 3 jobs a day organised by the office. The majority are driving jobs many to the L and D. Some concern over merger with Bedford.  

· Thanks to committee and volunteers for time  and support/ enthusiasm
Heathfield Centre 
The grounds were used by the John Henry Group to store equipment needed for the Virgin Media installation of fibre in Caddington and Slip End. Resulted in £000s of extra income for CBC.

Regular bookings are unchanged, and the various clubs and societies cater for people of all ranges. From Baby and Toddlers to our eldest, regular attendee, who is in his 93rd year.

Major events included

· Polling Station for a General Election

· Two productions by CADS

· Art Exhibition

· Caddington Village Show

· Airport Noise Consultation

· Public Consultation of the Neighbourhood Plan

‘Heathfield Friends’ continue to keep the Centre clean and tidy. They also undertake minor repairs.

A job for this week is to fill the potholes in the drive.

Looking forward
We have had no official communication regarding an extension to the recent closure date of 31st March 2018. However, Cllr Richard Stay has advised us to assume, that there’ll be a rolling 6 months assessment of the status of Centre

This is understandable, as the development of the site and what will be built on it, is likely to be a protracted exercise.

To give you an idea of the Centre’s popularity, the expected footfall for the week commencing Monday 26 April is 550.

The extended life of the Centre has encouraged new bookings, which include ‘Mini First Aid’ and ‘Monkey Music’

Fingers crossed, we’ll be giving another update in April 2019

CADS

Grateful for the use of Heathfield throughout the year. Have put on 2 shows there. We rehearse 2 nights per week. Next production is “Cash on Delivery” in June, tickets available from May.

Gardening Group

Met 2nd Wednesday of the month, we have speakers at each meeting. We have 2 trips per year. We were pleased to get a grant from Angus Brewer Trust which was used to help plant the Doctor’s Surgery garden.

Caddington History Group

We have 90 members (approx.. 65 attend each meeting – which we hold at Heathfield) All are welcome, especially younger members which will help reduce our average age. We also have guest speakers at our meetings and hold lots of information on the village and we are actively recording memories of people from the village.

We are holding a “Well Walk”, where we visit all the ancient wells of the village which were used up to the turn of the 20th century.

Recently purchased memorial stone for VC John Collings-Wells which we are siting on the Green in conjunction with the Parish Council.

We also write and publish books on the history of the area.

Scout Group

We have 100 members. All are going to camp this year. We enjoy a very busy varied schedule. Cubs won the Soap Box Derby (designing and racing their own carts). Caddington Scout Group is leading the St Georges Day parade in Dunstable this month.

Pre-School

Have been running 40 years, now based at the Village School. Recently Ofsted inspected so can now take funded children. We hold 24 sessions per week, and in Sept. Government introduced 30hr funding for working parents which has meant we have become much more popular.
We have 5 members of staff all pediatric 1st Aid trained.

We use Ipads (thanks to funding from Parish Council, which we are very grateful for) to communicate to parents what their children are doing throughout their time with us.

We have vacancies on our committee if anyone wishes to get involved.

Allotments

There are 70 tenants at the moment, 90% occupancy. We really value allotments, studies show health and well-being benefits to allotment working. We raised funds for the hut, which we maintain. We use it for meetings, social events, as a library etc.

We have a plant sale each May and an Open Day in August.

The Collings-Wells V.C. Memorial Hall 

I must first particularly thank the Management Committee, who are all volunteers, for their hard work throughout the year and to other volunteers who help to run the Hall as a village amenity.

The Hall is used most days of the week, sometimes up to 5 times with up to 17 regular bookings by 14 separate hirers.  Current activities include an art class, tai chi, pilates, yoga, clubbercise, short mat bowls, ballroom dancing, Morris dancing, Irish dancing and other dance activities. In addition to our regular hirers, the Hall is a venue for young children’s parties.  Occasional functions such as lunches, 'posh' teas, quizzes, beetle drives, bazaars etc. are also held.

During 2017 the Hall undertook a major refurbishment project and aided by a £27,000 grant from BIFFA and two £3,000 grants from the Angus Brewer Community Fund and £500 from the Parish Council, the toilets were totally refurbished to include a disabled facility and roof and wall insulation, the main hall and the foyer were was redecorated, 2 fire doors were replaced and a fully compliant fire alarm system installed.  The total cost was over £52,000 with the balance coming from our reserves.  However completion of these works only highlights how much more still need to be done.  On the 'To Do' list are refurbishment of the small hall, new flooring in the foyer & kitchen, kitchen redecoration, external brickwork repairs and recoating the main hall floor.  Longer term it may be possible to provide modest car parking and improved disabled access but all will necessitate grants.  Sadly, due to location and parking constraints, it cannot accommodate some types of function but the hall is still well used.

The biggest new problem during the year was the construction of a traffic calming chicane right opposite the Hall, exactly where Hall users have traditionally stopped to unload for events and to drop off children and the less mobile.  The construction of this chicane took place without any consultation of those immediately effected and in spite of representations to Central Beds, Parish Councillors and the Parish Council, nothing has happened.

At the time of writing the accounts are not available however they will show that we are still in the black although our reserves are well down on last year due to the building works.

Peter Graham, Chairman 

Caddington Watch
John Waller publishes crime stats. each month. We run speed watch, and gathered data on Aley Green (where some vehicles were caught doing in excess of 60mph.) and this data was used in getting the traffic calming there. We were unable to do speed monitoring in Chaul End Rd as the area was deemed not safe.
Streetwatch – we do mornings now as well as evening patrols. We have been helping monitor the parking by the school. We help other village organisations/events such as the parade and fireworks.
Neighbourhood Watch – met with Caddington Woods residents who are enthusiastic and have set up their own group

Grant Awards
The parish council awarded grants to Caddington Scouts £635 for a Troop Tent, Keech Hospice £500 for Palliative Care, and Pre-School £879 for a storage facility.
The meeting was closed at 9.20pm & refreshments were served.
Signed………………………………………………………………………….Dated………………………
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